INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 21 OCTOBER 2004 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Allison, Mrs Bradley (as substitute for Councillor Im Thurn), Mrs Crookdake, Earp (as substitute for Councillor Dodd), Miss Martlew, Mrs Rutherford and Stockdake  

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Bowman (Economic Prosperity Portfolio Holder), Councillor Knapton (Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder) and 
Dr Stephanie Snape (Overview and Scrutiny Consultant) attended the meeting as observers.
 

IOS.112/04
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Dodd and Im Thurn and Ms Connelly, Executive Director.

IOS.113/04

WELCOME
The Chairman welcomed to the meeting Dr Stephanie Snape, Overview and Scrutiny Consultant, who would be observing the working of the Committee today.

IOS.114/04
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Mrs Mallinson (Chairman) declared a prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.5 – Repairs to Adopted and Unadopted Back Lanes.   The interest related to the fact that Councillor Mrs Mallinson served on the County Council’s Carlisle Area Committee and she would vacate the Chair and retire from the meeting room during consideration of that item of business.

The Chairman further proposed that, in the absence of the Vice‑Chairman,  Councillor Earp should chair the meeting for that item of business, which course of action was agreed.

Councillors Mrs Bradley and Miss Martlew declared prejudicial and personal interests respectively in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.5 – Repairs to Adopted and Unadopted Back Lanes.  Councillor Mrs Bradley stated that a back lane named in the original report ran to the rear of her house.   Councillor Miss Martlew stated that she was a Member of the Development Control Committee.

Councillors Allison, Earp and Miss Martlew declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.6 – Planning Services Best Value Review. Councillors Allison and Miss Martlew stated that they were Members of the Development Control Committee.  Councillor Earp stated that he was a substitute Member of the Committee.

Councillors Allison and Mrs Mallinson declared personal interests in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Agenda item A.8 – Hadrian’s Wall.  Councillor Allison stated that he was a Member of the Development Control Committee.  Councillor Mrs Mallinson stated that Cumbria County Council were members of the Partnership for Hadrian’s Wall.

IOS.115/04
AGENDA
The Chairman moved that Agenda item A.5 – Repairs to adopted and unadopted back lanes be moved down the Agenda and considered as the last item of business with Part A in order that the responsible Officer could present that and his report at Agenda item B.1 consecutively.

Referring to item B.1, she further stressed her belief that there must be transparency in scrutiny and, although the reasons for including that item within the private part of the meeting were understood, in future such reports should be public as far as possible with any exempt information forming part of a separate report.

RESOLVED – (1) That Agenda item A.5 – repairs to adopted and unadopted back lanes be moved down the Agenda and considered as the last item of business in the public part of the meeting.

(2) That future reports to the Committee should be written in public, with any exempt information forming part of a separate confidential report.

IOS.116/04
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meetings held on 29 July and 4 August 2004 were agreed as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

The Minutes of the meeting held on 9 September 2004 were noted.

IOS.117/04
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been the subject of call-in.

IOS.118/04
MONITORING OF THE FORWARD PLAN

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented Report LDS.45/04 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 October 2004 – 31 January 2005) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee.    

Referring to KD.031/04 – Grass Cutting Service, Dr Taylor advised Members that the report had been delayed but it was envisaged that it would be forthcoming in time for the 16 November 2004 meeting.

Referring to KD.034/04 – Waste Management – Members asked that appropriate Officer were in attendance at the meeting during consideration of that item of business in order that they could ask questions and achieve a balanced approach.

RESOLVED –  That, subject to the above, the Forward Plan (1 October 2004 to 31 January 2005) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

IOS.119/04
WORK PROGRAMME 2004/05

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for 2004/05, which took into account matters scheduled to be dealt with by this Committee.

Dr Taylor updated Members on the current position as regards the following items of business –

· Subject Review – Transport: Modal Balance in Carlisle – the visit to York had taken place on 22 September 2004.  The next step was to convene a further workshop session with external witnesses. Dr Taylor had contacted the County Council in that regard and the session was likely to take place in January – March next year.   He would liaise with the Chairman once a response had been received from the County Council.


· Subject Review – Abandoned Vehicles – Members would have received a letter informing them of arrangements for a special meeting of the Committee on 9 December 2004 at 2.00 pm to consider the issue.  Dr Taylor had met with the Council’s Service Development Manager to discuss the way forward.  The abandoned vehicles policy was due for a 12 month review and discussions at that meeting would inform the review.

Subject to Members’ agreement, it was felt that the most appropriate course of action would be for the Service Development Manager to give an update (together with a written report) and Dr Taylor would investigate best practice from elsewhere to inform the process.  He added that the Carlisle and Eden Arson Task Force had undertaken a lot of work and it may be possible for a representative of that body to attend the Committee to speak on the matter.  The second part of the session would take the format of a workshop.

Members asked that security problems in various areas of the City be included and suggested a representative from Middlesborough who could be approached.

The Chairman suggested that if Members had any particular issues they advise Dr Taylor and herself of those prior to the meeting so that a structured approach could be adopted.

Referring to the Supporting Communities Best Value Review, the Chairman further requested that she, the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer and Councillor Mrs Rutherford should have sight of future reports on the matter prior to their submission to Committee.

Ms Mooney, Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive, undertook to action that request.

RESOLVED – (1) That the work programme be noted.

(2) That Dr Taylor be requested to progress arrangements for the Workshop Session on Abandoned Vehicles in the manner outlined above.

IOS.120/04
EVENING AND NIGHT TIME ECONOMY TASK GROUP

There was submitted the Minutes of the meeting of the Evening and Night Time Economy Task Group held on 14 September 2004.

The Chairman outlined the background to the matter for the benefit of Dr Snape who was in attendance.  She believed that it demonstrated joined up thinking on new policy.

RESOLVED – That the Minutes be noted.

IOS.121/04
PLANNING SERVICES BEST VALUE REVIEW
Councillors Allison, Earp and Miss Martlew, having declared personal interests, remained within the meeting room and took part in the discussions on the matter.

Pursuant to Minute IOS.110/04, the Local Plans and Conservation Manager  presented report P.49/04 concerning the Best Value Review of Planning Services.

Mr Hardman explained that the Improvement Plan focussed on seven key findings arising from the elements of the original Review themes, details of which were provided.   

In accordance with the findings the Improvement Plan set out a number of actions still required to ensure best value was being attained, and had been updated to further ensure that it related to the Unit’s Business Plan and Corporate Priorities.

At the last meeting Members had suggested a strategic level for the Team, membership to comprise of the Head of Planning Services, the Best Value Review Team Leader, Portfolio Holder, Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee Member, Policy and Performance representative and an external representative (which had been missing from the Review Team).  After further consideration it was believed that the external representative should have some knowledge of the planning process to ensure efficient use of their time.  

Mr Hardman advised that local planning consultants had extensive involvement in the service, but their commercial interest may be compromised and that was therefore considered inappropriate.  The alternative was to use a Planning Officer from another Local Authority and, subject to Members’ approval, he would take that up.

He added that resources had still not been identified in the Improvement Plan and much of the work would require to be undertaken within existing resources.   The Head of Planning Services and the Portfolio Holder had been included to ensure that the Monitoring Team operated at a strategic level, could address the issue of resources, and enable work to be undertaken.

Mr Hardman asked that Members note the finding from the Best Value Review, and comment upon the draft Improvement/Action Plan, together with the structure of the Action/Improvement Plan Monitoring Team.

Mr Hardman then responded to the following issues and questions raised by Members - 

1. Any costs arising from the input of a planning officer, or equivalent, from another Authority must be met from the Best Value Review Budget and not from Overview and Scrutiny Budgets.

2. There was no distinction in the level of services provided to internal or external customers (section 2.1 refers).

3. The reference to engaging less vocal groups in the process (section 2.1 refers) related to hard to reach sections of the community rather than local residents.

4. Referring to section 2.2 a Member commented that Officers and the Development Control Committee undertook some post development assessments.  She expressed concern at the effect issues such as high density, lack of parking and levels or rural/urban permissions, and high rise buildings were having on certain areas.  The Member believed that the Committee should examine the effect that such policies were having on present and future developments, and that a paper should come forward for comment which could subsequently inform the Local Plan process.

5. It was important that the Committee had sight of the new indicators for sustainability review Strategic Environmental Assessment.  In addition, the Committee should see the notes from the Environment Forum and have input in future (section 2.2 refers).

6. There was confusion and anger within Parish Councils at the many amended plans received which were often difficult to understand.  It would be helpful if wording was inserted to specify what the amendments actually were (section 2.2 refers).

7. Referring to section 2.3 – customer care, a Member commented that there appeared to be no process for measuring satisfaction in the decision making process.  He believed that a post refusal assessment may be more useful.  Another Member added that if a particular aspect of a development was obviously contrary to policy then the Development Control Officer would inform the applicant of that.

In response, Mr Hardman explained that a Development Control survey was undertaken every three years.  There was generally a high level of undertstanding and satisfaction with the service.  There was also an appeal process and again the Council’s success at appeal was high.  He would require to check on the actual figures and let Members know.

8. There may be issues of confidentiality surrounding the provision of development control files to Members and Mr Hardman would have to refer that request to his colleagues in Development Control (section 2.3 refers)

A Member suggested that the Member in question should firstly seek the advice of the Council’s Legal Services Section for his own protection.

9. Members would like to see the Development Control Section working closely with the Licensing Section and also Economic and Community Development (section 2.4 refers).

10. It was agreed that Councillors Stockdale and Mrs Crookdake (as substitute) be nominated to serve on the Action/Improvement Plan Monitoring Team.

11. Concern that specific Officers had not yet been identified to support the various actions contained in the Action Plan, nor had budget implications been identified.

In response, Mr Hardman explained that he had recently been working away from the Authority but would liaise with the Head of Planning Services as regards naming Officers for the various tasks.  Consideration would require to be given to whether additional resources were required to undertake that work.

12. Referring to action E3 – post development assessments a Member questioned whether a post development review should be carried out.  Another Member felt that the wording “other than periodic site visits undertaken by Members” should be added.

RESOLVED –  (1) That, subject to the issues raised above, the findings from the Best Value Review be noted.

(2) That the Local Plans and Conservation Manager be requested to liaise with the Chairman, Councillor C Rutherford and the Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer with a view to addressing the concerns raised at 4. above and identifying the best way forward. 

(3) That Councillors Stockdale and Mrs Crookdake (as substitute) be nominated to represent the Committee on the Action/Improvement Plan Monitoring Team.

IOS.122/04
PERFORMANCE MONITORING OF BUSINESS PLANS – PROPOSALS FOR IMPROVEMENT

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.200/04 detailing the response of the Executive to this Committee’s comments on corporate ownership of performance monitoring for the Authority.

The Executive had resolved that they had a corporate role in performance monitoring and had requested the Head of Strategic and Performance Services to submit quarterly monitoring reports to the Executive.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

IOS.123/04
HADRIAN’S WALL

The Tourism and City Centre Manager submitted report ECD.21/04 attaching a summary of the Hadrian’s Wall Major Study Report.

Mr Bell then outlined the Study document, advising that the aim of the study was to assess the potential of Hadrian’s Wall to support the regeneration of the North of England through the growth of tourism revenues and to deliver a new Vision for Hadrian’s Wall – one that would inspire, challenge and deliver a step change in the contribution made by the Wall to the economies of the North of England.

He further advised that the Council’s main involvement was through the Hadrian’s Wall Tourism Partnership.  That had been a happy and productive relationship, but the Partnership was scheduled to wind up in 2005/06.  Arrangements are, however, being made by the two Rural Development Agencies to set up an organisational structure which would deliver the proposals outlined in the Study Report.  A perception did exist that the current Partnership was mostly geared towards the North East but, since the majority of organisations were from that area, it was a reflection of the distribution of resources.  The Hadrian’s Wall Trail had also made a significant difference to the value of tourism.

Mr Bell then responded to various questions and issues raised by Members, including -

1. Whilst information on Carlisle package breaks was not directly available, all available tourism information (Tullie House, various attractions, etc) was included in the promotional material.

2. The lack of facilities (e.g. toilets) along the length of the Wall was a resource issue and Mr Bell would check to see whether the Countryside Agency was aware of the problem identified around Bowness.  The Service Development Manager added that there may be scope to further improve the car park at Gilsland and locations for additional car parks along the Wall could be identified.

3. A Member expressed concern that the most was not being made of Tullie House in relation to Hadrian’s Wall.  In response Mr Bell advised that that had been taken on board through the proposals in the Tullie House Development Plan.

4. Referring to the marketing problems caused by the physical length of the Wall and the perceived competition between the main sites, a Member questioned whether financial incentives such as joint ticketing may encourage people to go from one site to another.

In response, Mr Bell explained that the Study was advocating that marketing should relate to the full package with each site being part of the ‘Greatest Roman Frontier’ story.  All English Heritage sites operated on joint ticket schemes so that may help.

5. A decision had previously been made to play down Roman links in favour of the Reivers because they were perceived to be unique to the area.  Was it now being suggested that a dual focus should be adopted or one in favour of the other, and did the capacity exist to undertake that?

Mr Bell replied that whilst Tullie House had clearly aligned itself with the Reivers, the City’s overall marketing thrust had never diverted from the ‘2000 Years of Border History’ theme.  Material now was very much linked to Hadrian’s Wall – a World Heritage Site and universally known brand.  That approach had been clearly endorsed by the North West Development Agency through its Tourism Strategy.  The City’s marketing capacity was naturally directly linked to funding.  Archaeology had helped to raise the profile.

6. Birdoswald was in the process of being handed over by the County Council to English Heritage which may impact on the Centre.

7. The capital development programme prepared by the consultants had an estimated cost of £56.25 million over a ten year period, but there was also a requirement for ongoing revenue funding.  There was a need to know the financial implications of the City Council’s involvement in Hadrian’s Wall.

Mr Bell responded that currently the Tourism Budget had an annual contribution of £3,000 to the Hadrian’s Wall Partnership.  Money was not available for any development proposals which would require significant amounts of money.  A dialogue needed to be established with the North West Development Agency to ensure Carlisle got the best deal possible.

The Economic Prosperity Portfolio Holder reiterated that no budget was specifically identified in that regard.

The Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder added that the report would tie in with the Development Plan for Tullie House which would be coming to Committee and the Executive in the next cycle.  The Roman Story ran through the Development Plan and the future of Tullie House and Carlisle’s historic development was very well tied up with the Great Frontier Story.

8. State of the art hand held interpretative guides were being developed for our section of Hadrian’s Wall, funded through the Rural Development Programme and Barclay’s Regeneration Fund.  Those would be launched in the spring of next year.

9. Referring to the schedule for development a Member noted that the Mini Story Centre: Tullie House was included at Phase III.  He questioned whether that would be in 5/6 years time.

Mr Bell replied that it needed to be tied into the Tullie House Development Plan and the Museum and Arts Manager was aware of that issue.

10. The effectiveness of the Hadrian’s Wall Bus was raised and the fact that the City Council was not represented on the Tyne Valley Community Rail Partnership which was a shame.  The rail link could be enforced with the re-opening of Gilsland Station.

In response Mr Bell commented that the Hadrian’s Wall bus, although seasonal, was going from strength to strength.  He would investigate the suggestion regarding the Tyne Valley Community Rail Partnership. The Health and Community Activities Portfolio Holder added that preliminary discussion had been held regarding a tourist/bus interchange at Haltwhistle.

RESOLVED – (1) That this Committee recommends to the Executive and Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee that the Tullie House Business Plan include a commitment and funding to highlight Hadrian’s Wall from the City border to the Solway.

(2) That the Executive be further requested to consider –

(a)  Development of a short breaks package based on Hadrian’s Wall;

(b) the viability of enhancing the City’s heritage on the Wall to the West;

(c)  the provision of facilities, including toilets and improvements at existing car parks, particularly at Gilsland;

(d) providing a steer on action which could be taken to enhance North Cumbria and Carlisle District;

(e) Investigate the potential for a bid to the North West Development Agency to develop the Solway, west of Carlisle.

(3) That the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee be advised that a Member of this Committee would welcome the opportunity of attending that Committee when the Tullie House Business Plan was under discussion.

IOS.124/04
REPAIRS TO ADOPTED AND UNADOPTED BACK LANES

Councillors Mrs Mallinson (Chairman) and Mrs Bradley, having declared prejudicial interests, retired from the meeting room during consideration of the matter.

Miss Martlew, having declared a personal interest, remained and took part in the discussion on this item of business.  

Councillor Earp in the Chair.

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.178/04 from the meeting of the Executive held on 13 September 2004 regarding repairs to adopted and unadopted back lanes.

The decision in EX.178/04 was  -

1. That the Head of Commercial and Technical Services be requested to submit a further report to the next meeting of the Executive on the outcome of the discussions with the County Council so that –

(a) the Executive can consider options for progressing improvements to adopted back lanes, subject to funding a suggested programme as set out in Paragraph 1.7 of report CTS.13/04.

(b) the Executive can provide guidance on the issues for developing an improvement programme for unadopted back lanes.

2. That the Head of Commercial and Technical Services be requested to undertake investigation work to prioritise repairs to adopted lanes in the rural areas of Carlisle and repairs to adopted lanes.  The investigation costs of £7,500 will be met from existing base budgets.

Further to that decision, the Service Development Manager presented report CTS.17/04 advising that the Head of Commercial and Technical Services had written to the Chairman of the Carlisle Land Committee and the Portfolio Holder for Transport.   The Head of Commercial and Technical Services and the Portfolio Holder had met with County Councillor K Wilkinson on 14 September 20034 to outline the Council’s concerns about the condition of those lanes and also the part that they played in the local community.   Councillor Wilkinson took those issues on board and promised to consider them further.

At the ATAG meeting held on 20 September 2004 consideration was given to a report on the issue where there was strong support for improvements to back lanes.  The issue had been referred on to the Carlisle Local Committee at its meeting on 18 October 2004.

Referring to that latter meeting, Mr Poole advised that he was given to understand that the Local Committee had agreed, in principle, to consider repairs to back lanes.  Officers had been asked to look at the priority 1 lanes and score them using the County’s normal scoring system.  It was thought that because the lanes were not well used they would not score very highly under that system.

Mr Poole and the Neighbourhood Services Manager then responded to a number of questions and comments from Members –

1. Officers were not aware of any other sources of funding should the County Council not be minded to fund the repairs.  An approach could be made to the External Funding Officer regarding the availability of grant and residents could be asked to contribute towards the cost of repairs to unadopted back lanes.

2. Members stressed the seriousness of the matter and believed that the Council should actively seek outside funding.  An approach could be made to the North West Development Agency for example.

3. Members further believed that the City Council had a responsibility towards the environmental needs and regeneration of those areas and should earmark funding to commence a rolling programme of improvements, even it that was limited initially.

RESOLVED – That the Executive be advised that it is the recommendation of this Committee that  -

(a) action be taken to identify outside funding streams to enable repairs to be undertaken to Back Lanes, should funding from the County Council not be forthcoming.

(b) In addition a bid should be included as part of the City Council’s Budget process to allow work to commence as part of a rolling programme.

Councillor Mrs Mallinson resumed the Chair.

IOS.125/04
PUBLIC AND PRESS

RESOLVED – That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 the public and press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following item of business on the grounds that it involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraph number 8 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.

IOS.126/04
CAR PARK TICKET MACHINE REPLACEMENT

The Service Development Manager presented report CTS.19/04 concerning the replacement of car park ticket machines.

Mr Poole outlined the background to the matter, commenting that it was proposed to replace all the existing ticket machines and associated signs as described in the report.

Details of the actions already taken in preparation were provided, together with a suggested programme of work and suggested tender evaluation model.  Members were invited to comment on the proposals so that they could be amended as necessary prior to preparation of the tender documentation.

Officers had examined a number of alternative options which were not considered appropriate, details of which were also provided.

Mr Poole also tabled a revised version of the proposed new signage which was accepted by Members.

Mr Poole and the Neighbourhood Services Manager then responded to various questions and comments from Members.

A Member drew attention to an error in the Price/Quality Matrix which Mr Poole undertook to correct prior to its submission to the Executive.

RESOLVED – (1) That this Committee endorsed the proposals as detailed within report CTS.19/04.

(2) That the amended Tender Evaluation Model be forwarded to the Executive for approval.

(3) That the Executive be further requested to give consideration to the potential income streams which may be forthcoming if advertising was permitted on the car park signage and the reverse of the tickets.

[The meeting ended at 12.18 pm]

